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MAJOR REUNION

On Saturday 7th July the Race Walking Association are to stage a Tribute Luncheon for all UK Olympic walkers - who'll all be invited. The function is open to all (and guests) and provides an opportunity to pay tribute to such worthies. It promises to be a wonderful reunion - indeed it might be the last such occasion for this type of function? It'll be modestly priced at The Tower Thistle Hotel, London E1 overlooking the River Thames/Tower of London. It has a car park and is within sight of 3 stations (Fenchurch Street/Tower Hill/Tower Gateway). It'll be a carvery in a room holding 140 with an aim of reaching 3 figures. A lunch enables attendance by cheap-day return without overnight stop. Hopefully many readers will be present on this occasion.

"WELCOME TO THE HOUSE OF FUN"
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Over the Festive Season London cabbie STEVE ALLEN took a fare from "SUGGS" - lead singer of MADNESS. Where did he ask to be taken? "Our House" of course! Steve has plans for 2012 which include the 85 Miles IOM Manx Telecom Parish Walk, which always attracts much interest from Essex readers.

FREE OFFER
Much respected former International and Met.Police Life Member CHARLIE FOGG offers free coaching tips to Coaches & others interested in picking up advice from one who, it must be said, "made it". To register for Charlie's advice just send your email address to him, at : charles@ashdalebwl.co.uk
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HAVEN'T GOT A LIGHT
We're sorry to report that a pair of former National 50K Champions, who had been nominated as 2012 Olympic torch carriers, haven't been accepted. They're Ilford AC duo BOB DOBSON & ED SHILLABEER. Another popular veteran who would have graced the torch relay RON POWELL, has also been turned down. Do readers know of walkers who've been successful?

READ ALL ABOUT IT!

That excellent website - www.racewalkuk.com - now has back issues of City of Sheffield Newsletter, Enfield Walker, Essex Walker & Redcar Walker available on the click of a mouse.

ON HIS BIKE
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During 2011 former Loughton AC 2nd claimer CHRIS "the Scribe" FOSTER celebrated his 60th birthday by riding from London-to-Brighton on his debut in this charity event. He finished in one piece and raised £600 for the British Heart Foundation. Well done. We'd love to see such fitness again at one of our walks, where a warm welcome awaits.
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PLAGIARISM
Taken from January's SAGA Magazine, penned by Executive Chairman Andrew Goodsell : "Is it really 52 years since DON THOMPSON, who used to train along the seafront in East Kent, famously won gold in the men's 50km walk in the 1960 Rome Games? The Italians nicknamed him 'Il Topolino' (the little mouse) because of his short stature and apparent unsuitability for long-distance endurance events. Thompson proved his doubters wrong, overcoming a succession of injuries throughout his athletics career; and largely funding his own training and preparation. He was still competing in 1991, aged 58, becoming the oldest person to represent Britain in an athletics event. While no one knows what the final medal tally will be, one thing is certain, 2012 is going to be a great year to be British".

KNOCKOUT NEWS
Pillar of Suffolk community life RON WALLWORK MBE has taken on another role for he's now President of Newmarket's New Astley Amateur Boxing Club. This Club trains at the New Astley, which Ron recently retired from managing, and also stages shows there. The New Astley Club has it's place in race walking history having hosted a Centurions AGM, a Centurions Dinner, hospitality for ultra-distance walking events, RWA meetings and was the launch pad of our "Think Tank". Ron's already done his bit for the noble art as he was behind the famous annual Stable Lads Boxing Championship which ran for decades before it's last show in 2000. Ron's not the only one with a position in this sport as ALAN O'RAWE's Chairman of the Amateur Boxing Club on Canvey Island, where he's a well known resident. Sons Alan & Jamie (both Essex County walking champions) excelled in the ring. Alan gained National representative honours before becoming a successful pro in Frank Warren's stable. When hanging up his gloves he returned to race walking as a re-instated amateur and continued to excel. Jamie was an Essex County Champion with a record showing successful visits to mainland Europe, winning bouts against quality opponents. They're fit lads in the O'Rawe family and the door's always open for Alan and Jamie to show us what they can do at our races...and they'd do well!

ANOTHER HONOUR FOR NOEL CARMODY

Noel's been elected as a Life Member of the Metropolitan Police Athletics Association, in recognition of his meritorious service. The Honorary RWA Southern Area Championships Secretary recently became Chairman of this Organisation and will be a leading official at London's 2012 Olympics.
ILFORD AC 5 MILES - REDBRIDGE CYCLE CIRCUIT - DECEMBER 17TH
In conditions which got colder as time passed, Commonwealth Games representative walker and Olympic Games possible Dominic King was quickly into his stride with only the host Club's Francisco Reis attempting to match the early pace. Cath Duhig, a leading lady in many Christmas productions, was an equally clear winner in the female category - having travelled some distance to be present. The overall victor received the "Mendham Trophy" named after the late Roy who passed on in 1979 and who'd race walked for many years after being blinded in a WW2 mortar attack during the Italian campaign...indeed Roy was a finisher in Essex League race No.1. A word for Centurion Stuart Bennett who appeared despite not being in training and carrying an injury - and who'd arrived in Blighty only 1 day before from those hot temperatures of Abu Dhabi where he works. A word also for another Centurion - Colin Bradley, who came on a day return coach journey from Newport (Wales) to support this meeting, despite being on crutches. He acted as our board writer. Thanks to all officials, helpers & supporters who came to the Circuit. Prizes were seasonal...in other words booze! The "Lawrence Dordoy Memorial Prize" - an apt pack of Guinness - was drawn from the hat by Ilford President Ernie Forsyth. This went to a popular competitor - Dave Hoben, one of 17 who started & finished.

	1
	Dom King
	Col
	36.18

	2
	F Reis
	Ilf
	40.17

	3
	S Uttley
	Ilf
	43.23

	4
	A Ellam
	Enf
	47.19

	5
	S Allen
	Ilf
	47.34

	6
	D Kates
	Ilf
	49.09

	7
	A Seddon
	Enf
	49.24

	8
	C Duhig (L)
	Ryston
	49.38

	9
	M Harren
	SWC
	50.50

	10
	S Bennett
	Ilf
	51.27

	11
	A O’Rawe
	Ilf
	51.49

	12
	C Lawton
	Bel
	52.39

	13
	L Spinks (L)
	Enf
	54.17

	14
	D Hoben
	SWC
	56.47

	15
	A Cotton
	Huntingdon
	57.03

	16
	A Pickard (L)
	Ltn
	58.19

	17
	B Hercock
	Enf
	62.53


MESSAGE FROM A GRATEFUL 
PETER HOWARD

I came out of hospital yesterday afternoon with my right hand in plaster. My right little finger was severely damaged in the fall: dislocated, fractured with a large amount of tissue missing. Xrays showed no lasting damage to my face and ribs. Badly bruised and a fine specimen of a black eye.

I must thank everybody who stopped during the race to offer assistance and lost valuable seconds/minutes in their race times and to those in the Club Room who gave me so much help and patched me up the best they could. Perhaps you could mention this in the next newsletter as I was very grateful for all the help given to me.

After further visits to Hospital next week I should be able to resume training.


I was enjoying the race until I tripped and thought I was doing quite well. It happened so quickly and I cannot recall seeing anything in the road to cause me to trip.


Sue did well. Another PB I think by hundredths of a second!


Peter:
RWA AGM REPORT

4 apologies for absence were recorded. Richard Holland, Alan Hall, Ann Smith, Dave Ashman.

The long awaited RWA centenary book is still on the stocks, delayed by its author's ill health, but is expected to be published next year. The secretary's report considered our future was not as gloomy as some people think, but finances need close scrutiny. Since its inception the race levy scheme had raised £6972. It was recognised that the I.O.M.'s Parish Walk and the Enfield League races were major contributors. The recently announced RWA Funding Scheme had attracted 2 applications, which if approved would blow the entire annual budget! Ron Wallwork was concerned that the Sec's Annual Report did not mention the Centurions Centenary. The Sec apologised.

The outgoing President was proud to hand over the chain of office to Ken Matthews. Ken expressed his gratitude for his appointment and gave a short resume of his introduction to race walking. He emphasised that he had never been a committee man but would do his best to attend as many events and meetings as he could.

The unopposed nominees were duly elected into their respective posts. When it came to Chairmen of Standing Subcommittees there was a surprise when Mark Wall announced his withdrawal of nomination for the International post. Immediately Keith Richards (Midland area) nominated Mark for Chairman of Coaching and Development in opposition to the existing Chairman, Mike Fox. Thus a ballot was called for and Mike won 19 to 12 over Mark. Pam Ficken was nominated by Birchfield Harriers and elected unopposed as Chairwoman of the International Committee. Both Ann Perry and Roy Thorpe achieved the required 75% of balloted votes to become Life Members.

It was announced that ILFORD A C had RETAINED the Mc Sweeney Trophy, and also WON the Thayer Trophy. Leics won the Flora Trophy and Surrey W C the Sparta Trophy.

After close of the meeting Draws for the 200 club were made. DAVE AINSWORTH won first prize of £25 for the November draw and Alex Wright won the Dec bumper first prize of £75 for December.

Bob Dobson
EDBANGER HONOURED

At a formal dinner Centurion ED SHILLABEER of Ilford AC was announced as the City of Plymouth's Amateur Sportsman-of-the-Year. His award was presented by Olympian SALLY GUNNELL...the Chigwell farmer's daughter!

WRITES PAUL NIHILL

Dear Sir,


I read recently that Paula Radcliffe has had her World Marathon record reinstated after having been informed by the IAAF that in future it would only be recognised as a world best performance. Justice is done for Paula but not for me. In the 70s I set 3 world records only to find they were currently only recognised as World Bests! In particular my 20Km road clocking in 1972 was at an event included in all major championships including Olympic, World and European. My other 2 world records were set at 3,000m and 5,000m track. At one time both events were at world record status. My 3 records were all at metric distances.

In addition to this I also set 8 world best road performances which I am happy to accept as such.


Best wishes. 


Paul Nihill MBE (1964 Tokyo 50Km Silver Medallist)
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HADRAIN's WALL REPORT by JOHN C
Photo is attached of the 9 walkers outside "THE CENTURION INN" former pub at Walton, 24 miles into the Hadrian's Wall Walk. 

Glad to hear that Chris finished, as I was very worried about him veering into the path of a car due to extreme fatigue! 

The first group of five walkers finished between 11:59am and 12:20pm on Saturday. 28 hours and 30 minutes to 50 minutes from setting off at 7:30am on Friday. The last seven miles was a severe struggle. Norman Smith seemed in the best physical condition.
This walk was organised to celebrate the Centenary of the Centurions. This walk does have potential as a future challenge, walking it in one go. Thousands of people walk it each year, showing it is a popular challenge, but most people take the Roman recommendation of six days marching. A better challenge route than the official Hadrian's Wall Path was necessary for us, using the Roman Wall and Roman Road in places where the trail was a bit too 'scenic' and taking detours around fields and rivers. Path markers were not always obvious. Road walking at night was great - very little traffic on these remote roads, and clear skies with meteor showers often seen. Weather conditions were surprisingly ideal. Permanently dry, with very little wind.

The aim of walking together as a group was not followed, as some people were trailing in the early stages, and other people trailed in the later stages. Stops - especially in the night, were very cold. Some walkers wished to stop for very short periods to not lose body heat, while others needed longer and more frequent stops, leading to separation. All nine were pretty much together until the halfway point around 40 miles, after which it was a struggle for some to maintain pace, and they fell back. At 62 miles eight were separated by 400 metres, with another 500 metres to the ninth. By 72 miles it was finally daylight, which invigorated some. It dropped from six to five who wished to push on and get the walk finished, with Sean dropping out a few hundred metres behind, with Chris Cattano and Steve Kemp walking together a few hundred metres back. Chris was more than 2 miles behind, but expressed his wish to continue on at his own speed on his own. Once Newcastle city centre was reached with just five miles left, everyone seemed in good spirits as they passed under the Tyne Bridge, but the last few miles were confusing and winding, and each walker finished at their own pace, with the belief that if they stopped they would not be able to get up again! There was a very strong sense of achievement by the finishers in completing this challenge.                                   Resting Outside "The Centurion Inn" At 24 Miles
...........................................................................................................................................................
NEWLY ELECTED PRESIDENT

Ilford AC's new President is ERNIE FORSYTH, who tried walking some decades ago when a junior at the then named Essex Beagles. When with Ilford AC (now as a road/cross-country runner) Ernie had a one-race "comeback" on July 30th 1991 when contesting the now defunct summer 10K around South Park, coming 27th in 64.55 just ahead of TERRY MCDERMOTT (who nowadays we occasionally see spectating). That night Pavoritti had an open air concert in Hyde Park and like his followers, our walkers and spectators suffered under a torrential deluge. The Mayor and Mayoress of Redbridge turned out to start the race, and under a brolly, the former said a few words to our assembled athletes before setting them on their way.


MARK EASTON easily won in 41.07 getting close to his course record 40.44 set in 1989. 2nd was STUART PHILLIPS in 43.48 and 3rd went after a hard fought "nip-and-tuck" battle between youth and experience as precocious 16 year-old SCOTT DAVIS and evergreen AMOS SEDDON challenged for the honour of completing the frame. Positions changed as often as traffic lights before Scott crossed the line in 48.03 with Amos next in 48.28. Two walkers made the 50 minutes bracket - in order ROD CLAYTON 50.33 & JAMIE O'RAWE 50.46. In the 51 minutes band were STEVE UTTLEY in 51.04 & PETER CASSIDY 51.16 while 3 athletes made it into the 52 minutes "window": CHRIS BENT, MIKE SCAMELL & CATH READER (as then named). Their respective clockings were 52.30, 52.36 & 52.45. Chris needed a good performance to stay top in the Essex League table, where he was just ahead of STEVE UTTLEY (2nd) and KEVIN PERRY (3rd). Kevin was 12th that night with 53.14.


IRENE BATEMAN's ladies course record of 50.23 remained intact. MARY WORTH & LESLEY MORGAN (as then named) had a good tussle finishing 25th in 62.41/26th in 62.53 - the latter knocked nearly 3 minutes of her PB! Middle order men included the late JOHN HEDGETHORNE, 19th in 57.55, now retired JOHN PERKINS next in 58.18 followed by DAVE AINSWORTH 21st in 58.40 and WINSTON LIU 22nd in 58.50. Winston (now Clerk of the Course for the famous IOM Parish Walk) was making his return to action after a serious road accident. Another PB finisher was EDDIE TROTTER in 33rd spot with 67.52 on the stopwatch. The walkers each side of the Hour were PETER CRANE 59.06 and BILL GARRETT 62.36 - the latter now lives in retirement at Forfar.


Walkers and Officials coped with a cloudburst, torrential rain, hailstones, poor visibility, thunder and lightning. As each deluged participant finished they received a bottle of spa water! The event was a carbon copy of that great storm which descended on 1980's race and those who raced in both were Messrs. Seddon, Uttley, Phillips Hedgethorne, Ainsworth & Garrett while 2 who raced in 1980 were present in 1991 in other capacities : ROY SHEPPARD (spectator) and the late ROGER LeMOINE (recorder).

GONE WEST

Some readers may remember Bury St.Edmunds-based ROB HARPER who turned out in a few Essex League races. He belonged to now defunct Penhow Striders. Rob's also a keen caravanner and lover of fine wines. Well he's moved to a new home near Reading, and a short while ago celebrated a Golden Wedding Anniversary. We wish the Harpers well in their new surroundings.

RACE WALKING SUPPORTER KNIGHTED
One of race walking's best friends, BOB RUSSELL MP (for Colchester) was knighted in the Queen's New Years Honours List. Bob's been prominent in 3 out of the 5 Centurion qualifying races staged in Colchester...on all 3 occasions acting as "Mister Starter" and then coming back at regular intervals (including in the middle of the night) with his now deceased dog - to offer support, and present awards at these events conclusions. He hosted The Centurions memorable Centenary Dinner in the House of Commons members dining room, where he was delighted to be told this function's principle guest speaker (PAUL NIHILL MBE) was born in his Constituency. Bob was also a guest speaker at the Metropolitan Police Walking Club's Annual Dinner & Reunion in New Scotland Yard. Attenders on that occasion will remember he had to keep on nipping down the road to the Commons Chamber to promote a debate about fatal accidents involving wheelchairs on pavements, before returning to the top table to give his after-dinner speech. Bob takes keen interest in the activities of athletics in his Colchester Constituency and sent a personal message to be read out at Jerry Everett's funeral service. In a message to Constituents, delivered through his local media, he stated that in future he wishes to be addressed by all as "Sir Bob". So if bumping into him at at event, don't forget the "Sir".

ANOTHER LETTER FROM PAUL NIHILL

Dear Dave,


I've had a very painful leg for 7 weeks. It's the worst attack on my legs I can recall. Thankfully these past 4 days have been OK. I am very carefully nursing it and praying I have now got over it - until next time!

Best wishes.

Paul


PS - Re my legs I have had nuclear scans, X-rays over the past 10 years or so and no one can tell me what's wrong. Yet periodically (once or twice a year) I get these bad pains mainly in the left leg but also in the right. This time was a bad spell. ESSEX WALKER IS THE BEST READ FOR RACE WALKING. I LIKE THE HUMOUR TOO. 


Paul

GAMBIAN HOME APPEAL

Kim Howard has also donated to the Hart House Xmas appeal and she wishes everyone a Happy New Year. Cath & Pete Duhig have also donated. Tony Perkins (Gambian Home Appeal Co-ordinator).

THOUGHT FOR THE DAY

From comic Lee Evans : "I've worked out how we can win more Olympic medals. Charity collectors with clipboards scattered round the track. It's amazing how much speed we can pick up if we see them in the High Street!"

BARRY INGARFIELD's TIPS
Hi Dave, 


Everyone already knows that great modern-day race-walkers have to train once or twice a day for 365 days a year - with no excuses and in all weather conditions. In addition, GB needs dozens of dedicated young athletes; you can find several of them in every gym in the country - the difficulty is finding a way of persuading them. (B. I's - Tip of the day ... The leading foot must always land in the dorsi-flex position; that is with the toes pointing upwards!) 


Barry

CONTRIBUTION FROM THE RWA HON.GEN.SEC

Dave

1 You are evidently not aware that Danny Mullane (mentioned in your item about “Happy Jack”) died a couple of weeks ago. The Essex County A.A., of which Danny was Treasurer, circulated the news to clubs, etc., and it appeared on the web site; unfortunately, it seems not to have reached you.

2 Your “Info from RWA General Committee” is just the report presented to the Committee by Peter Marlow. The Committee’s Decisions are, as always, summarised at:

http://www.RaceWalkingAssociation.btinternet.co.uk/DecSheets.html

The sheet usually appears within a couple of days of the meeting.

With best wishes.

Peter Cassidy
RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com
WORLD RECORD FOR CENTURION WHO QUALIFIED IN ESSEX
In December Guisborough resident SHARON GAYTOR, 48, who became Centurion 1006 in 2006 at Colchester's Castle Park when competing for Redcar RWC in the London Vidarians 100 Miles (22.41.08) set a new treadmill running world record - beating existing men's & women's records. The University lecturer enjoyed endurance success before becoming a Centurion having completed the 2003 Flora Captain Barclay 1,000 Miles Re-enactment Challenge in London (1,000 miles in 1,000 hours). At Middlesbrough's Teesside University Sharon ran for 7 days and 7 nights to account for 517.3 miles (832.5 kilometres) so earning a place in the Guinness Book of Records. Previous records were 404 miles (women) & 468 miles (men) which were reached in 5 days 4 hours 7 minutes & 6 days 5 hours respectively...before Sharon pressed on so putting her records further away from others! A number of charities benefited, principally Lymphoma Research and Zoe's Place Baby Hospice. This feat attracted much publicity in National and local newspapers as well as on TV/radio and the Internet. In her athletics career Sharon's completed over 300 marathons and in excess of 100 ultra-distance challenges. On the day Sharon qualified as a new Centurion only one other UK mainland finisher did likewise - Ilford's KEVIN MARSHALL acquired No.1001 in 21.01.27. The new qualifiers list also showed 1 from Isle of Man Veterans AC & 10 from Holland.

NEWS UPDATE FROM BILL SUTHERLAND

Hello Dave, 


A Picture of Joanna JACKSON is featured in Autumn Edition of Park Life, the Olympic Park Magazine. There is a small picture of her in the Test Event in The Mall. Four walking Life Members attended the Lunchtime Christmas Dinner at New Scotland Yard. Kath and I were there with Paul Blagg and his wife, Peter Hodkinson and Bert Stevenson. I sat next to a very interesting International Judo player. Alex IVES. He sends his regards to Hans and Derry Rennie, who helped him greatly to get back to fitness after ill health. He is the only person to have won the British Judo Championship in 3 different weights. He was reserve for the GB Olympic Team in 1972 and 1976 and just missed out in 1980. He was Super Heavyweight at the start and then decreased in weight. Kath and I arrived very late due to gridlocked traffic in the West End and when we went through the Security X-Ray they were very concerned with the contents of a pocket in my coat and thought I had a HANDGUN which looked exactly like that when they showed it to us, but was in fact a large set of keys! We trust you are keeping well and hope to see you on the road again soon. Good Fortune in the New Year 2012.

Bill and Kath.
                                                  FIXTURES

28 Jan
Centurions AGM 




Union Jack Club/SE1 8UJ

1 pm

29 Jan
London Indoor 3,000m




Lee Valley

5 Feb
London Walks + YAG 




Victoria Park



1 pm

11 Feb
Winter League 5K




Bexley




2 pm

12 Feb
Essex/Eastern Indoor Miles Champs

Lee Valley

18 Feb
Enf Lge (+ Essex Champs) 10 Miles

Lee Valley




1 pm

3 Mar
Manx H Open/Paul Nihill Shield


Douglas IOM

4 Mar
National 10 Miles Championship


Coventry

7 Mar
Met. Police Annual Dinner/Reunion

New Scotland Yard


6.30 pm

10 Mar
Winter Lge 5K (+ Presentation)


Bexley




2 pm

11 Mar
SCVAC AC 3,000m Championship

Lee Valley
17 Mar
BMAF Indoor Championship Day 1

Lee Valley

18 Mar
BMAF Indoor Championship Day 2

Lee Valley

31 Mar
Pat Furey Trophies Mtg/5 Miles


Lee Valley




1 pm

14 Apr
National 20K Championship + YAG

Redbridge Cycle Track

22 Apr
Essex County AA 10,000m Champs

Ashtons Track

28 Apr
Enfield League 5 Miles



Lee Valley




1 pm

13 May
Essex County AA 3,000 Metres Champs
Chelmsford
19 May
SRWA 1 Hour Championship + YAG

Dartford Track

2 Jun

Moulton Open 5 Miles





Moulton 




2 pm

10 Jun
Downham Estate Walks 10K/20K


Downham Market

7 July
RWA Olympians Tribute Luncheon

Tower Thistle Hotel/E1

NOT IN PRINT
Our previous issued contained readers adverse comments over the role of our National Coaching Supremo at the National 50K Championship. They've been added to since by another reader (a non-finisher at that race) who agreed with what others had advanced. However there was 1 email in objection to our articles which came from MARK WALL; and the only reason it's not published is for its verbosity. Essex Walker has, as readers know, always been prepared to publish contrary opinion to what's been previously published...but it's a Newsletter/Fanzine...not a tome! In the interests of democracy Essex Walker has forwarded Mark's letter - in full - to those 3 persons (an official, a finisher and a non-finisher) who supplied those views which were published so they've each have the benefit of Mark's opinions. This offer is extended to all readers...if you want to read what Mark's objections are - albeit at some length - let Hon. Ed. know and you'll be emailed them. We can't be any fairer can we? 
SOUTHERN AREA 10K – 
FORMER WINNER'S COMMENT

Hello,

Only one entry under 40! Surely the RWA needs a rethink about recruitment of new race walking blood in 2012. All we hear about on TV when walking is mentioned is ‘Power-walking’ for health reasons. Happy New Olympic Year 2012.

Best Regards. Kath and Bill (Sutherland)
IN THE PICTURE

Dear all,


We have now put all our pictures of the 100 miles Lingfield, Centenary Dinner, Centurion Meeting 3rd dec 2011, a.s.o. on the picasawebalbums. go to: www.centurionverenigingnederland.nl klick onto: picasawebalbum Frans Leijtens and picasawebalbum Piet Jansens and see the world is yours.


Best wishes,  C-389 Piet Jansens
END OF THE ROAD

The late Sir Harry Lauder wrote "Keep Right On To The End Of The Road" in tribute to his son, Captain John Lauder, who died in 1916 at "the front". Well Ilford AC have kept on but have now reached the end of the road in respect of their 2 annual Open walking races (Summer & Christmas). The Christmas one is 39 years old and is traditionally raced on the Saturday before Christmas...until switching to Sunday for 6 years in a bid to comply with risk assessment as roads around Chigwell Row got busier/more dangerous. Even then start times got earlier to try and improve safety, and it must be said this event remained on the Queen's Highway for a bit longer than it should! Ilford's runners made the same decision with their events, now using Chigwell Row for training and cross county races; which remain popular even though their entrants seem also to have an ever rising average age! 

The 2 races were switched to Redbridge Cycle Circuit - July's event saw 15 while December's witnessed an improvement (sic) to 17, of which a quarter were in their 70s. So unless an upsurge of more youthful newcomers is on the horizon, this event is moribund. To hire this facility costs the Club £76 (for now) before taking even 1 entry fee. So Ilford AC are now shell-out £76 for a racing surface which once came free on public roads. Come to think of it, race walking has had a good free ride, financially, for decades!

The July race made a considerable loss and their recent pre-Christmas one saw prizes cut back for economy reasons - no team prize, no endless spot prizes, no last finisher award etc. etc. For many years, as readers will remember, a feature of Ilford's Xmas events was that...somehow...nearly everybody went away with something! Alas no longer as with other events where numbers have declined, a time comes when promoters can no longer sing Sir Harry's popular Music Hall tune! As "the Snowman who only lives until the sun comes out", the end of the road is indeed nigh! Ilford AC thank all officials, helpers, supporters, of course, race walkers for their support over these past decades.
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AND THEY GET PAID FOR IT 
Victoria Pendleton : "No tickets. My family got zero Olympic tickets. They didn't get any. My sister got a couple though." 

Gary Neville : "The media circus around the England team is like nothing else. The Prime Minister gets the same thing."


Bradley Johnson : "I call myself a 100 per center because every week I give 110 per cent."
SOUTHERN AREA 10K CHAMPIONSHIP REPORT by Steve Uttley
Francisco Reis of Ilford AC added the Southern Area 10kms race walking title to his growing list of honours with a barnstorming victory on the testing 7-and-half laps course at Monk's Hill in South Croydon (7th Jan) in mild conditions. Taking advantage of the absence of a number of top internationals who were on squad training abroad, Francisco broke clear at the gun from Steyning AC's ex-international Jimmy Ball and clubmate Steve Uttley and was never headed, indeed he lapped all but the first 5 finishers, winning in 50 minutes and 4 seconds. Meanwhile Steve and Jimmy remained together with Steve forcing the pace until the last lap when having done most of the work was not able to respond to Ball's surge over the last 600 metres. He finished 3rd in 53-47, just 7 seconds behind second place. With Steve Allen showing a return to better form with 5th place in 59-18 Ilford were comfortable victors in the team competition, beating Steyning AC by 144 points to 136. A number of Ilford competitors had to scratch at the last minute due to injury and illness, but stalwart Mick Barnbrook ensured Ilford had 4 starters on the line, finishing in a solid 18th place. Area President Sean Pender competed and presented awards.

ESSEX WALKER

Dear Dave,


Please remove me from your email list for Essex Walker.


Thank you.  Andi

Dr Andrew Drake
Head Coach - National Centre for Race Walking
England Athletics, Leeds Metropolitan University 

Headingley Campus, Leeds, LS6 2AH
T: 0113 812 3527 M: 07824 482624 
E: adrake@englandathletics.org
www.englandathletics.org
Adds Hon. Ed. We're sorry seeing any reader go. Our previous issue contained contributions from readers critical of our Coaching Supremo's role at the National 50K. Since publication another reader (a non-finisher) has added his words of support to those remarks recorded.
A VOID
DAVE SHARPE, who recently announced his retirement from race walking, didn't attend any December races. That included SWC's Christmas Cup where (as SCVAC Hon.Walking Secretary) he declared this Organisation's 5K Road Championship would be held in conjunction. No names/entry fees were taken and as walkers milled around at the end wondering who had got what...and in which Age Groups, there was confusion. Dave's been in touch saying he had their medals at home but it's now too late to collect entry fees and present awards, so SCVAC's 2011 5K Road Championship has now been declared void. It looks as though SCVAC walkers may have to find a new Hon. Walking Secretary from among their ranks.
GRIEF ENCOUNTER

Sadly Enfield's long established Boxing Day race ended with a casualty as PETER HOWARD (Enfield & also Cambridge & Coleridge AC) had a heavy fall, just a couple of strides short of the halfway turn on the "once out-and-back" course along Lee Valley's canal bank. Peter was well looked after by race officials who arranged for him to be driven back to the Centre, where an ambulance was summoned, as he had a suspected broken bone in a hand/wrist and had suffered facial cuts/bleeding. We wish him well. Reference fallers, Donkey Lane is back on fixture cards as work on updating upstairs communal areas is now concluded. We've seen mishaps there with some ending their afternoon's sport in nearby Chase Farm Hospital's casualty department. "Be careful out there on the streets" was advice given at the end of every "Hill Street Blues" briefing. Take heed as the injured may wait longer for treatment for Chase Farm Hospital has a shaky future and, if closed, a longer journey to Barnet awaits.

FROM FORMER INTERNATIONAL 
CHARLIE FOGG
Dear Dave 

If you don’t mind can you put a small item in your newsletter asking that anyone who wants to receive coaching tips, send me their email address please. Pity old Sharpie has decided to hang up his shoes, maybe he can get a youngster to fill em.
All the very best.

Charlie

HAPPY OCCASION
Let's give you some good news...all our profound congratulations go to Phil and Aimee Barnard on the birth of their first born son Elijah who arrived on the morning of Saturday 26th November. Needless to say we look forward to seeing all three at our events.
MAN IN CHAINS
ED SHILLABEER is the new President of Drake Rotary. This Plymouth group of Rotarians is expanding and Ed's enthusiasm at its helm will no doubt see this trend continuing while he wears their President's Chain. Inaugurated in 1981 they take their name from Sir Francis Drake, one synonymous with the City. As well as being recognised as a top walker who's achieved International and National Champion status - being in the Guinness Book of Records as the most senior athlete making an International debut - he's well known in Plymouth as a Veterinary Surgeon with his own practice, a businessman, local politician, successful Charity fundraiser and as one behind initiatives to save Plymouth Argyle FC from going bust...at which he's a season ticket holder who attends many away matches to boot! Centurion Ed also won, with ease, a UK 100 Miles Walk - the 1989 Arthur Eddlestone Memorial Race at Hendon Police School! How does he fit it all in?

MAN OF MANY PARTS
Frequent Essex visitor, Barnet's STEVE ALLEN, has played senior football in the competitive Highland League as a goalkeeper for Banffshire-based KEITH FC. Steve's also appeared on The Krypton Factor and is an athletics all-rounder. Indeed on December 17th he gave his all over 5,000 metres at Horsham Track before rushing over to Ruislip to "pound the sod" in a Metropolitan League 5 Miles cross-country run.
COMING YOUR WAY

With the collapse of the 20K race along The Mall, the selection event for the European Cup of Race Walking will now be our RWA National 20K Championship at Redbridge Cycle Circuit on Saturday 14th April. A reminder that we'd like to see all eligible Essex-based walkers entering; and all those who don't intend racing are implored to attend as helpers. Adverse comments were made after 2011's staging of this event at Redbridge as to how few local walkers came to help, which put great strain on those feeding/watering etc. So please all ringfence this date in your diary and attend : walkers and non-walkers alike. 

NICE WORDS
Springfield resident JON MAY sent Ilford AC kind words before their pre-Christmas 5 Miles, apologised for not being able to attend as he was due for eye surgery and wished everybody well and for an enjoyable event. Jon's had his operation and is making progress...indeed he was able to see his way clear to attend the opening and highly successful 2012 Enfield League meeting where he marshalled and encouraged all.

AGE CONCERN

The RWA Southern Area 10,000 metres Championship was, probably for the first time ever, an all-Veteran field. The youngest man was aged 48 years and most were well, well above this. This event won't be needed in less that a decade's time. Any ideas to lure in younger entrants...send them to Coaching and Development Secretary Mike Mike Fox. As for the race 14 got numbers on the board. An elder statesman of UK race walking PAUL NIHILL MBE said, "By those laws which we competed under during my day, nobody would have have had their progress questioned. I thought the whole field were good and a credit to themselves". Paul felt particularly sorry for a walker who wears glasses, but not when racing. Observed Paul, "The board was on the opposite side of the road to the race and he had to veer over every lap to see if he was on it. Walkers shouldn't have to race under this additional pressure". 

THANKS FOR EVERYTHING from 
GEOFF HUNWICKS

Dear Dave,

Haven't heard Captain Birdseye mentioned for a long time! Glad to see you are still getting out from time to time and chasing Mick. Yes the walking scene still just seems to be hanging in there and you know from your experience re apathy and communication, so you must keep plugging away because, as I may have said before if it wasn't for people like you, Wallworks, Cassidys, Paddocks etc. things could be even worse. The present and future generations should thank you for it. As well as from time to time bringing up the past and reminding people of the `glory days`.

So belatedly I thank you sincerely for your contribution to the Essex Walker's Christmas Appeal, helping to make the total so grand that it's nearly a month's wages for all the staff and to print what we are up to from time to time. In a way I am working now more than I have ever done especially in terms of hours and it hasn't been easy, but rewarding. So to be assisted by the walkers, as well as other people we rely on for regular donations, is a great help as well as knowing we are supported in spirit! We are regularly taking in over 20 children and are feeling the pinch, i.e broke, as almost always, especially due to rising prices, trying to maintain our high standards of helping the children develop in a safe, healthy and happy environment.

So thanks again and best wishes,  Geoff 

GOING TO POT?
Our November issue reported that "British Aerospace Codgers" were early leaders in this season's Stevenage Snooker League. This team, run by Player manager KEN ROOST - who's a sub-20 hours 100 miler - got off to a flier. Well they've now been reeled-in by the chasing pack! Centurion Ken, an Enfield & Harringey life member, is often seen on pointsman's duty at Lee Valley events.
MET POLICE LIFE MEMBERS by 
BILL SUTHERLAND

Hello Dave, 
I believe we now have 8 living Life Members not forgetting the Late Walter Batson and Reg Youlden. I am sure you know all the names and it just goes to show what a strength and depth Met Police Race Walking had in its best years! We certainly created a formidable squad. Again many thanks for all you and your Team do in the monthly production of the Essex Walker. Always a top read! Cheers for now, Bill 
EMAILS OUR HON SOUTHERN AREA TREASURER

I find the suggestion that winners should pay the cost of engraving bizarre and Highgate Harriers generally met the cost of engraving our awards. I remember one winner returning a cup engraved. I can imagine the response of the likes of John Regis or Geoff Capes if asked to pay.
John Powell

THE POWER OF THE PRESS
Our previous issue contained an advert offering 15 years of AW back issues...they were snapped up 30 minutes after the "send" button was pressed. Take Essex Walker on email to get it faster and in colour. You can do so by contacting TheEssexWalker@aol.com We have 3 levels of free subscription : Essex Walker only, Essex Walker + newsletters & Essex Walker + other news items.

CONTRIBUTION FROM DON COX
I was a bit upset at not getting an invite to REG WELLS 80th. Reg was my coach and good friend. We won for ESSEX the Lugano Relay in 1972. Maybe I open my mouth and say the wrong things (or right things) and upset people. I remember going to see Reg on a Sunday morning at his bakery. He had been working for 36 hours and he would tell me and Marion Chambers to go to One Tree Hill and do 10 flat out sprints to the top. If you make the top, he would say, you are not running hard enough.

GOING CHEAP

Record's Editor JOHN C has been approached by many overseas race walking supporters who'll be London Olympic visitors and seek budget-priced accommodation. Can readers assist? Please see John C at meetings or email suggestions to : jconstandinou@hotmail.com

"TWENTY TWELVE"

It's the name of a BBC half-hour comedy spoof looking at London's Olympic organisers. The first series (6 episodes) has been aired and repeats are now being shown. On BB4 . A second series is to be screened as the Games get nearer. Well worth a look as it may not be far short of reality!
EXIT
Controversial former FIFA President, 95 year old Brazilian JOAO HAVELANGE has resigned from the International Olympic Committee, where he'd been their longest serving member (48 years). At least he makes room for another in the heavily populated world of sports administration.
CLIP FOUND BY OLLIE CAVIGLIOLI

Stragsbourg-to-Paris video 1970 clips of Paddy Dowling and Colin Young

http://www.ina.fr/media/entretiens/video/CPF04006252/la-plus-longue-marche.fr.html 

FURTHER TRIBUTE TO REG WELLS
Dave,

Just a follow up note on Reg's special occasion, which I would be grateful if you could include in the next edition:


Marion and I were privileged and delighted to be invited to the 80th birthday celebrations of Reg Wells on 5th November. Unfortunately we had to decline the offer as we were flying out to Mexico the previous day to attend our eldest son's wedding in Cabo San Lucas. However, I would like to recall the crucial part Reg played in the first ever women's world walking championships at Eschborn in 1979. 


There was a close rivalry at the time between Marion and the late Carol Tyson, Carol often having the edge at 5k and Marion dominating at 10k. Before the Eschborn 5k event Reg (who was team manager) pulled both walkers aside individually. He let it be known to both that the other was hot favorite and to Carol that her role was to back up Marion and to Marion that she was to back up Carol. This resulted in two Sagittarius dynamos appearing on the starting line both determined to beat the other and win! The tactics Reg adopted that day proved to be a masterstroke as Marion and Carol finished 1st and 2nd (brilliantly supported by Irene Bateman in 9th). They also won the team event ahead of the formidable Swedes and Norwegians who were pre-race favorites for both individual and team medals. It certainly sums up Reg as a team manager who knew how to get the best out of his athletes. A great man!!!!


Peter Fawkes 

DANNY MULLANE R.I.P.
Sadly we report Essex County Athletics Association Honorary Treasurer DANNY MULLANE has passed on. Maldon-based Mr.Mullane was a retired bank manager in his late 60s. We record our thanks for all he'd done for athletics in our County and extend condolence to his family.
UNUSUAL TIPS
1. GET YOURSELF AN EARLY BATH (American Heart Association). A shower would do the trick too. Showering before training can help prepare the body mentally and physically for the task ahead, raising the body's temperature, jump-starting your heart rate. Warm water causes blood vessels to dilate, improving blood circulation.

2. MUSTARD A MUST FOR MUSCLE (North Carolina State University). For pace and strength, try a bit of hot mustard with your pre-event meal. It can trigger a similar response to anabolic steroids in the body, increasing lean body mass and boosting physical performance - but without any 'doping issues', of course.


TIME TO THINK
Readers will recall that a proposed Seminar to look at walking's current state, and also to plan the way forward, had been suggested for February. It's now been put on hold and is to be staged after the Olympic Games. So you've all got plenty of time to frame your contributions and constructive suggestions to turn things around.

FULL CIRCLE
Olympian PETER MARLOW has rejoined Southend-on-Sea AC as a 1st claim member. Peter resigned from this Club in the 1976 mass exodus of big-names, racing since for Brighton and Hove AC, Mother Goose AC and in more recent times Loughton AC - including an appearance in Chippenham-to-Calne's last ever point-to-point event. We welcome Peter back to Essex!
COMPUTER WARNING

We've previously warned about email addresses of TONY CHALLIS & the late PETER MARKHAM being hacked into; with dubious messages then sent out on a wide distribution. The latest sufferer is CHRIS FLINT, whose home email address has been used in this manner. Double-check such messages and if "iffy" don't open attachments.

"I HAVE A DREAM"
Before calling it a day, Colchester-born PAUL NIHILL's dream is to enjoy an active athletics span covering 2 London Olympiads (1948 & 2012). His first athletics race was before those 1948 Games opened when on June 23rd 1948 in Croydon, he placed 2nd in a 60 yards schools sprint. After London's 2012 Games Closing Ceremony there's a 5,000 metres walk at Bromley on August 15th...Paul intends completing it, so spanning both London Olympiads. We're sure many will attend to see this feat achieved. Is it to be his last race? As Paul quipped when guest speaker at The Centurions Centenary Dinner in the House of Commons last May, "I should be a Centurion as I've made over 100 comebacks". Watch this space.

COUNTY WALKING SECRETARY'S APPEAL

Our long serving Essex County AA Walking Secretary, and former County champion in his own right, RAY PEARCE seeks full support for our 2012 Essex County 10 Miles Walking Championship at Lee Valley on Saturday 18th February at 1pm. A £5 entry fee will be charged for our County race, which is to be staged in conjunction with the Enfield League 10 Miles and other Counties 10 Miles Championships. In Essex terms we've lost - probably forever - the County 50K as a race in it's own right, as indeed the 20 Miles has also been lost. The 20K only got 1 entrant in 2011 and the same year's 10 Miles saw a lowest ever 5 starters. So let's go for a good turnout to reverse this trend and start our fight back.

STOP PRESS - RWA NATIONAL 50K CHAMPIONSHIP

This is to be at Lower Castle Park in Colchester on Saturday 22nd September in conjunction with the 100 Miles. But as these races are staged under different codes (50K is 'A'/100 Miles is 'B') you can only enter 1 race or the other...not both!

APPRECIATIVE WORDS –

POST DONKEY LANE
"I'm sure I speak for my team when I say that we get a buzz from enabling so many walkers to have their afternoon's sport". Ron Wallwork.
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